My views of the CTE Forum; Swanwick September 2015

Firstly I would like to thank the Diocesan Commission for sending me and paying for me to go to this interesting, but very tiring two days. From when I arrived on Monday morning, to help with meeting and greeting, until we left on Wednesday, after lunch the friendliness and openness of all delegates struck me. It was a packed programme but most people made the most of the “walks” from the main house to The Derbyshire Suite to catch up and discuss topics. Once I had got over the shock of finding I was representing “The Bishops' Conference of England and Wales” according to my badge, I felt very included, even though many other delegates were ministers or officials in their areas or Churches. If you want the full overview of the Forum you will have to watch/read it on the web site; these are just my impressions.

During the first, opening sessions, Pope Francis's words were quoted by several speakers (not just Catholics) “Unity is achieved whilst walking together”. There were 43 Churches walking at the Forum. This reminded me of something Bishop Malcolm said a few years ago at a weekend that we were “laying the road as we walked it” in Ecumenism. Walking together is important, and we don't need to know where we'll get to to start walking alongside each other. CTE continues to grow as the diversity of our country grows. We aim to recognise differences  but respect and celebrate them. After the second session of the evening we gathered in small groups to discuss and share evening prayer.

The next morning started with Orthodox Prayer (before breakfast) which reminded me of my early Catholic years: Priests facing away from the people, saying prayers we hardly understood, lots of bowing and signs of the Cross. The session after breakfast was devoted to The Orthodox Tradition (they have recently been given their own president of CTE).

It was explained that they use the same 6 psalms and 8 hymns everyday (I think) and celebrate several saints each day. I realised that the early saints we know are, of course, also honoured by the Orthodox, including St Bede and an early English woman from Wessex. They spoke about the different Orthodox Churches around the world, how their Bishops are celibate but priests are often married, the ideas of a holistic Church, icons and the beautification of Churches besides the centrality of the Holy Spirit. A Methodist lady also spoke of her involvement and respect for the Orthodox Church. 

The  summation told us the we are one Church which has fragmented; the way forward is to look to into our past; what unites us is greater than what divides us; we need to celebrate each other's services and feasts -this is a pragmatic approach as well as theological; and we were reminded that in the Middle East Christians are being persecuted and there are only about 1% left.

After a very welcome walk for coffee, and a reviving cup we returned to the conference hall to learn about the other newly appointed president's church traditions. This session was called Engaging with the Pentecostal Church. We learned about the Bebbington Quadrilateral which defines the work of the Church as Love of the Bible; Jesus atoned for us on the Cross, humans need to be converted and the gospel needs to be expressed in action. The essentials were said to be Power, Praise, Participation and Prosperity which includes working in politics. They believe, as I understood it, that they need to use the Bible pragmatically, and see how it works in practice. The Church has a structural fluidity. There was a feeling that the African and Caribbean churches may need to evangelise Britain. There were some very knowledgeable and eloquent young people who spoke. There is great growth within this tradition in England and the priorities are keeping the Word of God central; training and developing leadership, evangelisation and mission; reach the next generations and collaborate more to work for greater Unity and the Body of Christ.
Saturday afternoon gave us time to look round the “market place” where various groups had stalls and to have denominational meetings. I was quite surprised and pleased to see how many Catholics were there who were not labelled as such. We didn't have titles on our badges, nor denominations unless you were there as a representative of a Church directly, rather than as an ecumenical officer for an area or members of a local Churches together.
The session after tea was devoted to a President's Panel. Cardinal Vincent Nicholls was one of the four on the stage and the other two had been questioned and videoed. The questions were quite bland and this was probably the least useful part of the Forum to me (perhaps because I was feeling tired by this time). Some comments I noted down were “we have unity of spirit but need to grow in fact”; “Beware of false prophets – know by fruits”; “Jesus prayed for Unity”; “Unity experienced in working together in Church-led food banks, sharing of pulpits, LEPs, street pastors etc”; “Unity is crucial to mission”; “more impact if Churches are seen as one”; “unity is not important – it is indispensable”; “Diversity is not the opposite of Unity -in our individual Churches we can have some diversity but are still united”; “Harmony in the Church is The Holy Spirit”; “Unity is a gift we will receive only when we are on our knees”.
Our evening session was led by the Team of Twelve – young people who had attended the Eucharist Gathering in France last summer. They came from a variety of places, backgrounds and Christian traditions. All spoke well and passionately about their time together exploring their own and the faith of others. Each reported feeling confirmed in their own tradition but much more open and understanding to the beliefs and practices of others. The evening concluded with a reflection and prayers before I, for one, went off to bed!
The next morning (Wednesday) started with a choice of worship; as the Cardinal was celebrating Mass in the Chapel, that's where I went, along with all the Catholics, I think and joined by others, including the Orthodox bishops who were with us, who joined in fully, even with our conventions of sitting, standing, kneeling during the Mass.

After breakfast and clearing our rooms, we returned to the small groups which we were in on Monday. Here we summarised our thoughts and opinions onto sheets of paper which were then collated in time for the final session.
As you will have gathered this was packed forum so my impressions of the final forum will be different to others; again, I'm sure the whole thing is on CTE website, or will be soon. These are just some of the  ideas and comments which I particularly noted. It was called “Gathering Threads – look to the future”.

We heard throughout the sessions a Unity in Christ and people handling contradictions without it causing crisis. We are challenged to listen to and involve young people; learn how to deal with divisive issues, and how to work together (with all ages as well as fellow Christians); some young people felt they were only there because they were “young” not as full members of their Churches. The young people who spoke, both as part of the Team of Twelve, and as part of other presentations were very impressive in their commitment and eloquency; as was the determination to listen on the part of almost all the delegates.
Other quotes I wish to share are: Ecumenism has to be discovered afresh for each generation; What Faith Leaders say matters (to the country and world) even though numbers committing to Churches is lessening; Wholeness in Christ transfigures brokenness; Receptive Ecumenism involves receiving gifts from each other; We may seem to lose some definition and certainty as we journey with a variety of forms of Christianity; We can be affirmed in our denominational work when welcoming each other by working together; We are shaped by relationships so interacting with each other changes our shapes; Ecumenical narrative needs to change; Church is one Church so disunity is a scandal; TRUE UNION may be the ULTIMATE goal but we need to walk towards Unity as penultimate goals; Like a family, some are closer to each other but all are walking towards a family goal with a the same shared heritage.
As we went into the final acts of worship, and thanks to people who had worked so hard to make everything happen the phrase “No more strangers” was once again played and sung. This had been a continuous motif during the two days (which had felt much longer) and. I think summarised the changes in ecumenical relations during my life time. Full Unity though, is still waiting in God's time.
I hope you will find some of this useful as a flavour of the Forum; if anything is suitable to re-use or pass on to other groups, you are welcome to use it.
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